Public Interest Law Reporter

Volume 15 Issue 1 Fall 2009

Article 9

2009

Making the Cut: Jobs, Programs and Services for Individuals with Disabilities Eliminated by 2010 Budget in Illinois

Ellen Westley

Follow this and additional works at: http://lawecommons.luc.edu/pilr



O Part of the <u>Disability Law Commons</u>, and the <u>Labor and Employment Law Commons</u>

Recommended Citation

Ellen Westley, Making the Cut: Jobs, Programs and Services for Individuals with Disabilities Eliminated by 2010 Budget in Illinois, 15 Pub. Interest L. Rptr. 52 (2009).

Available at: http://lawecommons.luc.edu/pilr/vol15/iss1/9

This Feature is brought to you for free and open access by LAW eCommons. It has been accepted for inclusion in Public Interest Law Reporter by an authorized administrator of LAW eCommons. For more information, please contact law-library@luc.edu.

MAKING THE CUT: JOBS, PROGRAMS AND SERVICES FOR INDIVIDUALS WITH DISABILITIES ELIMINATED BY 2010 BUDGET IN ILLINOIS

by Ellen Westley

don't want to just sit here and twiddle my thumbs," said Deborah Weinfuss, an individual with a cognitive disability, after Illinois state budget cuts eliminated a program that has allowed her to live and work independently since 1990. Weinfuss is just one of many individuals with disabilities who have been affected by the extensive 2010 budget cuts to human service providers in Illinois.²

The Illinois state legislature reduced the budgets of these providers by 14 percent for the 2010 fiscal year.³ Gov. Pat Quinn was able to prevent additional proposed cuts to these agencies by borrowing money from pension notes and deferring debt owed to state service providers until next year.⁴ But the massive Illinois state deficit has not disappeared.⁵ In fact, it is growing.⁶

Many agencies that serve individuals with disabilities support an increase in income taxes to reduce the large state deficit and prevent future cuts next year.⁷ However, the majority of Illinois citizens oppose an increase in taxes.⁸ If the state does not receive a revenue increase before the 2011 budget is created next June, individuals with disabilities may see additional programs and services cut from their lives.⁹

THE CUTS

On July 1, 2009, Illinois began the new fiscal year for 2010 without a budget. ¹⁰ In late June, Illinois lawmakers passed a budget, described by many as the "Doomsday Budget," that proposed to cut 50 percent of funding for human service providers. ¹¹ However, on June 30, 2009, organizations such as Equip for Equality filed lawsuits against the state to stop the drastic cuts in the Doomsday Budget. ¹² Because the proposed 50 percent cuts would have resulted in substantial hardship for individuals in Illinois, Gov. Quinn vetoed the Doomsday Budget. ¹³

The governor sought an increase in income taxes to help solve state budget problems, but legislators continued to support cuts over increased taxes. ¹⁴ On July 15, 2009, Gov. Quinn finally approved a 2010 budget. ¹⁵ The budget cut \$1 billion overall and classified another \$1 billion as part of a reserve fund. ¹⁶

The 2010 budget funds human service providers at an average of 86 percent of last year's budget. Though not as drastic as the Doomsday Budget, disability assistance agencies were still forced to cut employees and programs due to this 14 percent reduction and a 15-day delay in approving the budget. 18

Unlike past years, where the Illinois legislature allocated a specific amount of funding to each program in Illinois, the 2010 budget instead provides state agencies with lump sums.¹⁹ Under this funding scheme, Gov. Quinn and directors from agencies such as the Department of Human Services (DHS) make

autonomous decisions about how the 86 percent funding levels will be distributed.²⁰ Critics charge that this system lacks necessary oversight and delegates too much responsibility to the governor.²¹ "Essentially by doing this, we have made him the king of Illinois," Sen. Donne Trotter, D-Chicago, said.²²

In the future, additional cuts are likely as many state officials feel the 2010 budget only delays dealing with the state's large deficit until next year.²³ In order to fund the \$26 billion budget, the governor borrowed \$3.5 million in pension notes to pay state employee pensions and deferred \$3 billion owed to service providers into next year.²⁴

Meanwhile, the state's financial situation continues to deteriorate.²⁵ The deficit was \$9.2 billion when the budget passed, and the governor projects it to be \$11.6 billion by the start of the 2011 fiscal year.²⁶ One think tank recently published a study reporting the Illinois state deficit as \$13 billion as of Nov. 11, 2009.²⁷

THE EFFECTS

As an immediate result of the 2010 cuts, 19 agencies serving people with physical disabilities reported over 100 jobs lost, services eliminated for over 1,000 people and programs affected for thousands more.²⁸ Nine agencies serving people with mental illnesses reported laying off over 200 employees and eliminating services for thousands.²⁹ The eliminated services include job training and other programs for disabled and mentally ill adults living independently.³⁰

State budget deficit problems may continue to negatively affect individuals with disabilities in the near future. Without a significant revenue increase, services that provide community access to the disabled community remain at risk.³¹ But Illinois is already behind when it comes to providing residential and community supports to individuals with disabilities.

Illinois ranks 51st, dead last, in the United States in 2008 for funding residential services for individuals with disabilities, according to a research project administered by the University of Colorado.³² Additionally, Illinois ranks 47th for the inclusion of individuals with disabilities in communities according to a 2009 study conducted by United Cerebral Palsy.³³

These rankings indicate that Illinois may be violating the Supreme Court's decision in Olmstead v. L.C. ex. rel. Zimring. In that case, the court held that states are required to place persons with disabilities in community settings rather than in institutions when the community placement is appropriate, the individual with a disability does not oppose the transfer and the placement can be reasonably accommodated.34

Many disability-rights advocates were fighting back against a perceived lack of Olmstead community compliance even before the budget cuts occurred.³⁵ By reducing the budget and cutting programs that help disabled individuals such as Weinfuss spend more time in their communities, Illinois necessarily moves further from the Supreme Court's vision in Olmstead. Mike Ervin, writer and member of Chicago ADAPT's disability-rights activist community, says this "is like responding to Brown v. Board of Education by re-segregating our schools."36

THE ONGOING FIGHT

Individuals and organizations have been meeting with Gov. Quinn and agency directors as the 2010 fiscal year budget is implemented.³⁷ These groups are trying to convince the governor to allocate money to their specific programs from the lump sums.³⁸

For example, Chicago ADAPT, Access Living, Mike Ervin and other individuals all joined the fight to keep the Home Services Program intact after the 2010 budget was released.³⁹ They attended rallies, wrote cards to the governor and even met with his policy personnel and DHS representatives to stop the proposed cuts to the program.⁴⁰

Ervin and 30,000 other individuals with disabilities in Illinois rely on the program to live independently in their homes. 41 Ervin receives 279 hours per month of assistance from Personal Assistants (PAs) through this program.⁴² "Having a disability is expensive. . . just in order to be able to get out of bed, get dressed and get the equipment we need," Ervin noted. "Making it in the real world is not possible without some public assistance for most people with disabilities."43



Sign at a rally to defend community-based services for persons with disabilities in Illinois. 44

In order to stick to the 2010 budget, Gov. Quinn must continue to cut various programs' funding. In terms of home services, he threatened to eliminate PA coordinators (the program participants' advocates), to lower the asset limit and to cap the hourly amount of services individuals receive in the program. The current asset limit is \$17,500, but the state was threatening to reduce it to \$2,000 in order to cut the program's size and assist only the poorest individuals. This new asset limit could have forced individuals to liquidate their assets or even quit their jobs in order to maintain their benefits.

However, the state agreed not to change the limit after listening to Ervin and others in the program. ⁴⁹ "That was a big win because that meant that people who worked did not have to make a difficult choice between their services and their careers, identities and all the other things that come along with not staying at home and watching television all day," Ervin said. ⁵⁰

Additionally, Illinois restored 80 percent of the funding for PA coordinators and decided not to impose hourly caps on services.⁵¹ Yet, because Illinois still

faces a state deficit of at least \$11.6 million, it is unclear whether services saved this year, such as home services, will survive for much longer.⁵²

RAISE TAXES?

Back in June, while Illinois legislators supported 50 percent cuts in the 2010 budget, Gov. Quinn supported a 50 percent increase in income taxes.⁵³ This past year, the Illinois Senate passed HB 174, which would have generated over \$5 billion permanently by increasing the personal income tax from 3 percent to 5 percent and the corporate income tax from 4.8 percent to 5 percent.⁵⁴ HB 174 passed in the Senate but was never called for a vote in the House.⁵⁵

Last May, Sen. Larry Bomke, R-Springfield, said he was not sure he could support an income tax hike even if it would stop cuts to state services. 56 "I recognize how that will affect the local economy, but it's very difficult to vote for an income tax increase given the economic times we are faced with," Bomke said.⁵⁷

But there are individuals who believe that a tax increase is necessary. The Responsible Budget Coalition, comprised of large organizations in the human services and education communities, is trying to work off HB 174 to convince legislators to increase taxes in 2010.⁵⁸ Dan Lesser, a member of the Coalition and a senior staff attorney for the Sargent Shriver Center on National Poverty Law, said, "It is very possible that what we have seen up to now [in the budget cuts] is an appetizer for what is going to happen next year if we do not get a substantial revenue increase."59

Lesser did note, however, that the hardest vote for a legislator to cast is an increase in income taxes.⁶⁰ Recent polls indicate that Illinois citizens are opposed to an increase in income taxes.⁶¹ Whether legislators raise taxes or not, Illinois citizens will feel the effects. 62 "No matter what [legislators] do to resolve the budget questions, they are going to make people mad," said David Yepsen, director of the Paul Simon Public Policy Institute.⁶³

THE ROAD AHEAD

Approximately \$5.6 billion of the \$26 billion 2010 fiscal year budget is covered by borrowed pension funds, federal stimulus funds and special funds.⁶⁴ When legislators create the 2011 fiscal year budget, they will face debt left over from the 2010 fiscal year, zero stimulus funds and interest on borrowed pension notes.⁶⁵

Ralph Matire, Executor Director of the Center for Tax & Accountability, wrote, "This isn't some theoretical problem. Real, serious cuts are being made to vital services. If the state doesn't get its act together and pass meaningful tax reform that includes a significant revenue increase, the future looks bleak."

While Illinois legislators remain wary about raising taxes in this economic climate, the Senate did pass HB 174 last year.⁶⁷ "What we have been told is that [Senators] did not take heat in their districts for that vote so maybe that will make others more courageous about increasing taxes," Lesser said.⁶⁸

In order to prevent additional cuts in the future, agencies that provide assistance to individuals with disabilities will continue to voice their concerns to these legislators. Lesser said, "I think it is always effective to get your representative to come out and see the services you are providing. We certainly encourage providers to do that and I think a lot of them have."

While individuals with disabilities like Deborah Weinfuss and Mike Ervin continue to speak out about losing their services and programs, they could still see intensified cuts next year if the state does not generate more revenue, through increased taxes or other means. Even in the current economic climate in Illinois, Ervin says, "the worst thing to do is to let these [programs] go."⁷⁰

For the disabled community, budget cuts can extinguish livelihoods and limit community accessibility in violation of *Olmstead*.⁷¹ "For us," Ervin says, "this [disabled rights'] movement has been going on for 30 plus years and these programs that support community living, like home services and accessible transportation, are the major victories of the movement."⁷²

The Home Services Program currently remains, but without a substantial revenue increase, Illinois may let more of the program's services go. Additional cuts to social service agencies seem likely next summer due to the massive state deficit. Unfortunately, individuals who made the cut this year, with and without disabilities, may not be as fortunate when Illinois creates its 2011 budget.

Notes

- 1 Bonnie Miller Rubin, *Budget Cuts Will Push Lives into the Shadows*, CHI. TRIB., July 26, 2009, *available at* http://archives.chicagotribune.com/2009/jul/26/local/chi-social-cuts-26-bd-jul26.
- 2 Daniel Lesser & Jennifer Hrycyna, Sargent Shriver Nat'l Ctr. on Poverty L., Analysis of Fiscal Year 2010 State Budget and its Impact on Human Services 3 (2009), https://www.povertylaw.org/about-us/newsroom/IL%20Budget%20Summary%207-24-09.pdf.
- 3 Matt Arado, Social Service Groups Waiting for Details on Future Cuts, DAILY HERALD, July 18, 2009, available at http://www.dailyherald.com/story/?id=307745.
- 4 David Ormsby, Good News: Pat Quinn Signs Illinois Budget; Bad News: Pat Quinn Signs Illinois Budget, Huffington Post, July 16, 2009, http://www.huffingtonpost.com/davidormsby/good-news-pat-quinn-signs_b_235564.html.
- 5 Mike Riopell, *Illinois State Budget Ranked Among Nation's Worst*, HERALD & REVIEW, Nov. 12, 2009, *available at* http://herald-review.com/news/state-and-regional/article_b69ffea3-abe6-5163-a927-0b052457ce3c.html.
- 6 *Id*; Governor Pat Quinn, Fiscal Year 2010 Budget Overview, http://www2.illinois.gov/budget/Pages/budgetoverview.aspx (last visited Nov. 13, 2009).
- 7 Groups Tries to Solve State Budget Crisis, CHICAGO ABC NEWS, Sept. 29, 2009, http://abclocal.go.com/wls/story?section=news/local&id=7039404.
- 8 Elizabeth Carvlin, *Illinois Poll Finds Most Voters Oppose Income Tax Increase*, The Tax Daily For the Citizen Taxpayer, http://www.tax.com/taxcom/features.nsf/Articles/3EFB85656C5 C0E6985257658004052DC?OpenDocument (last visited Nov. 13, 2009).
- 9 Interview with Dan Lesser, Senior Staff Attorney, Sargent Shriver Nat'l Ctr. on Poverty L., in Chi., Ill. (Oct. 2, 2009).
- 10 Mike Flannery and the Associated Press, *Gov. Quinn Vetoes State Budget*, CBS News, July 1, 2009, http://cbs2chicago.com/politics/illinois.state.budget.2.1066826.html.
- 11 HRYCYNA, supra note 2, at 1.
- 12 Equip for Equality Files Suit Against State to Halt Service Cuts to People with Disabilities, REUTERS, June 30, 2009, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/pressRelease/idUS1928 31+30-Jun-2009+PRN20090630.
- 13 Flannery, supra note 10.
- 14 Doug Finke, Legislature Ponders Possibility of Massive Budget Cuts, The STATE JOURNAL-REGISTER, May 26, 2009, available at http://www.sj-r.com/news/x124599875/Legislature-ponders-possibility-of-massive-budget-cuts.
- 15 Karen Ann Cullotta, *Illinois Agrees on a Budget but Fails to Solve Deficit Issue*, N.Y. TIMES, July 16, 2009, *available at* http://www.nytimes.com/2009/07/17/us/17illinois.html?scp=3&sq=illinois%20budget%20cuts&st=cse.
- 16 Id.
- 17 Arado, supra note 3. See also Ormsby, supra note 4.
- 18 Arado, supra note 3.
- 19 Ormsby, *supra* note 4.
- 20 Id.
- 21 Id.
- 22 *Id*.
- 23 Cullotta, supra note 15.
- 24 Ormsby, supra note 4.
- 25 Riopell, *supra* note 5.

Loyola Public Interest Law Reporter Westley: Making the Cut: Jobs, Programs and Services for Individuals with

- 26 Cullotta, supra note 15; Quinn, supra note 6.
- 27 Riopell, supra note 5.
- 28 HRYCYNA, supra note 2, at 3.
- 29 Id.
- 30 Id.
- 31 Interview with Lesser, supra note 9.
- 32 David Braddock, Richard Hemp & Mary Kay Rizzolo, The State of the States in Developmental Disabilities 154 (7th ed. 2008).
- 33 TARREN BRAGDON, UNITED CEREBRAL PALSY, THE CASE FOR INCLUSION 7 (2009), http://www.ucp.org/uploads/InclusionReportRevised.pdf.
- 34 Olmstead v. L.C. ex. rel. Zimring, 527 U.S. 581, 607 (1999).
- 35 Access Living, *Hundreds Rally to Mark Olmstead Anniversary*, Aug. 28, 2009, http://www.accessliving.org/index.php?tray=release&tid=top683&cid=2al43 (last visited Nov. 13, 2009).
- 36 Interview with Mike Ervin, Chicago-based writer and disability-rights activist with ADAPT, in Chi., Ill. (Oct. 7, 2009).
- 37 *Id.*
- 38 Id.
- 39 *Id.*
- 40 Id.
- 41 Access Living, *Disability Community Fights Cuts to Vital Services*, Aug. 28, 2009, http://www.accessliving.org/index.php?tray=release&tid=top683&cid=2al43 (last visited Oct. 19, 2009) [hereinafter "Community Fights Cuts"].
- 42 Interview with Ervin, supra note 36.
- 43 Id
- 44 Grateful acknowledgement to Access Living and Max Goodman for permission to use this photo.
- 45 Charles N. Wheeler III, *Ends and Means*, Illinois Issues, Sept. 2009, *available at* http://illinoisissues.uis.edu/archives/2009/09/ends.html.
- 46 Community Fights Cuts, supra note 41.
- 47 Interview with Ervin, *supra* note 36.
- 48 Id.
- 49 Id.
- 50 Id.
- 51 Id.
- 52 Quinn, supra note 6; Interview with Lesser, supra note 9.
- 53 Cullotta, supra note 15.
- 54 HRYCYNA, supra note 2, at 4.
- 55 *Id.* at 5.
- 56 Finke, supra note 14.
- 57 Ia
- 58 Interview with Lesser, supra note 9.
- 59 Id.
- 60 Id.
- 61 Carvlin, supra note 8.
- 62 CHARLES LEONARD, ET AL., PAUL SIMON PUB. POL'Y INST., ILLINOIS VOTERS WANT BUDGET CUTS BUT CAN'T SAY WHERE 2 (Oct. 21, 2009), *available at* http://paulsimoninstitute.org/images/PDF/budget_poll_data.pdf.
- 63 *Id.*

- 64 Ralph Matire, Busting Myth of 'Balanced' State Budget, The State Journal-Register, July 25, 2009, available at http://www.sj-r.com/opinions/x639776424/Ralph-Martire-Bustingmyth-of-balanced-state-budget.
- Id. 65
- 66 Id.
- 67 HRYCYNA, supra note 2, at 5.
- 68 Interview with Lesser, supra note 9.
- 69 Id.
- 70 Interview with Ervin, supra note 36.
- 71 See Rubin, supra note 1.
- 72 Interview with Ervin, supra note 36.